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On behalf of the U.S. House of Representa-

tives, I personally congratulate Frank on his 
retirement and thank him for all he has done 
for this institution. I wish Frank the best and 
good luck in all his future endeavors. 
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HONORING LAWTON FIRE 
DEPARTMENT 

HON. FRED UPTON 
OF MICHIGAN 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, May 14, 2008 

Mr. UPTON. Madam Speaker, it is my honor 
to rise today in recognition of the Lawton Fire 
Department of Lawton, Michigan on the occa-
sion of its 150th anniversary. 

Since 1858, Lawton firefighters have bravely 
served their fellow village residents, working 
endlessly to promote the health, safety, and 
well-being of their community. In addition to 
providing protection and emergency relief 
services, the department has actively invested 
itself in the Lawton community, positively im-
pacting those lives they seek to protect. 

I am proud and fortunate to represent the 
citizens of Southwest Michigan because we 
believe in continually striving to improve our 
quality of life. Because of the fine work of cou-
rageous men and women at the Lawton Fire 
Department, Michigan is truly a better place to 
live. 

Again, it is my honor to stand today in rec-
ognition of the Lawton Fire Department for its 
150 years of outstanding and selfless service 
to the residents of Lawton, Michigan. 
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CELEBRATING THE 60TH ANNIVER-
SARY OF ISRAELI STATEHOOD 

HON. STEPHANIE TUBBS JONES 
OF OHIO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, May 14, 2008 

Mrs. JONES of Ohio. Madam Speaker, I 
rise today in celebration of Israel’s 60th anni-
versary of statehood. 

On May 14th, 1948, David Ben-Gurion an-
nounced to the world that the State of Israel 
had been created. This declaration was made 
in accordance with the United Nations Resolu-
tion 181 which was passed in November 
1947. The creation of two states was pro-
posed, one Jewish and one Palestinian. The 
new State of Israel established an opportunity 
for Ben-Gurion and other Zionists to realize a 
return to the ‘‘promised land.’’ 

Although the new state would be tested im-
mediately following its creation, its citizens, 
supporters and ideals would hold. Even at the 
conclusion of the first Arab-Israeli War, a con-
stant barrage of state and non-state actors 
would seek to destroy this government. Sixty 
years later this battle continues, as the entire 
world copes with the challenging yet nec-
essary task of respecting the beliefs of others 
and protecting the natural rights of all man-
kind. 

The ‘‘land of milk and honey’’ is significant 
not only for its ability to offer refuge to a peo-
ple who have been persecuted for the past 2 

millennia, but to also demonstrate the global 
communities’ determination to right wrongs 
and to help their fellow man. Today there are 
close to 7 million individuals who inhabit 
Israel. Although the vast majority of those per-
sons happen to be Jewish, there are also peo-
ple who follow the Christian and Arab faiths. 
While there happens to be conflict currently 
between the Jewish and Muslim populations, 
the possibility of Israelis and Palestinians co-
existing in peace is still feasible. 

As a Member of Congress, I have been 
blessed with the opportunity to visit Israel, to 
talk with those that live there and to see the 
success that it has become. There exists with-
in the Eleventh Congressional District of Ohio 
and across the United States, a strong com-
munity of individuals who are committed to 
supporting our close ally. I am proud to con-
sider myself a fellow advocate and look for-
ward to supporting the State of Israel in the fu-
ture. 

May the people and the government of 
Israel continue to enjoy their statehood and be 
blessed with peace. 
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THE DEPARTMENT OF THE INTE-
RIOR’S ROLE IN FILLING THE 
STRATEGIC PETROLEUM RE-
SERVE AS IT RELATES TO H.R. 
6022, THE STRATEGIC PETRO-
LEUM RESERVE FILL SUSPEN-
SION AND CONSUMER PROTEC-
TION ACT 

HON. NICK J. RAHALL II 
OF WEST VIRGINIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, May 14, 2008 

Mr. RAHALL. Madam Speaker, on Tuesday, 
May 13, 2008, the House overwhelmingly 
passed H.R. 6022, the Strategic Petroleum 
Reserve Fill Suspension and Consumer Pro-
tection Act by a bipartisan vote of 385–25. 

This important piece of legislation is now 
awaiting action by the Senate, which passed a 
similar bill 97–1. Hopefully this bill will be on 
the President’s desk in the immediate future, 
and he will sign it into law so that American 
consumers can experience some relief imme-
diately. 

The purpose of the bill is to temporarily halt 
filling the Strategic Petroleum Reserve (SPR) 
while oil is at recordbreaking highs. It makes 
absolutely no sense for the Government to be 
buying oil at roughly $125 a barrel and pump-
ing it underground. While this is a modest 
measure to address gasoline prices, every lit-
tle bit helps, as the President noted over 2 
years ago. Considering that American tax-
payers are paying $9 million a day to continue 
filling the reserve, I think halting the purchases 
is more than just a ‘‘little bit.’’ 

The Strategic Petroleum Reserve was cre-
ated in 1975 to respond to the first Arab oil 
embargo of the 1970s. Originally, the Depart-
ment of Energy was provided with appropria-
tions to purchase oil to fill the SPR, but in 
1999 the situation changed, and it was an-
nounced that oil taken as a ‘‘royalty-in-kind’’ 
from production in the Gulf of Mexico would 
be used instead. Through the end of the last 
fiscal year, the Department of the Interior has 

provided roughly 140 million barrels of royalty- 
in-kind oil to fill the SPR, valued at approxi-
mately $4.6 billion. Today, the SPR is almost 
97 percent full, yet royalty-in-kind oil is still 
flowing into it at a rate of 70,000 barrels, 
worth, as stated above, nearly $9 million per 
day. 

As in any government contractual under-
taking, the act of suspending shipments of oil 
to the SPR cannot occur without some adjust-
ments in schedules, and it will take some time 
as well. For example, the Department of En-
ergy will have to suspend its contracts with 
those entities that are delivering the oil to the 
SPR, and at any given moment a huge quan-
tity of oil is already in transit. 

My interest, however, as chairman of the 
Committee on Natural Resources, which has 
primary jurisdiction over the Department of the 
Interior and the program that has been trans-
ferring royalty-in-kind oil to the Department of 
Energy, is to ensure that proper guidance and 
oversight is provided to that Department of the 
Interior. 

To that end, we understand the language of 
Section 2(c) of H.R. 6022 to provide the nec-
essary authority to the Secretary to terminate 
existing SPR-related contracts and dispose of 
any remaining RIK oil accordingly. 

Under the terms of Federal oil and gas 
leases, the Federal Government is entitled to 
a percentage of the proceeds derived from the 
sale of oil and gas produced on Federal lands. 
The specific percentage is set by the terms of 
the lease, and typically ranges from 12.5 and 
18.75 percent. The Secretary of the Interior is 
authorized to take that percentage either in 
the form of a cash payment or in the form of 
oil or gas itself. This latter method is called 
royalty-in-kind, RIK, and when the Govern-
ment chooses to take its royalty-in-kind, it then 
typically sells—using private marketing compa-
nies—that oil and gas on the open market, di-
rectly competing with private firms. Currently, 
some of that RIK oil is not sold, but instead is 
directed towards filling the SPR. 

Under the terms of the RIK–SPR program, 
the Secretary of the Interior enters into long- 
term transportation contracts with energy com-
panies to deliver royalty oil from the Gulf of 
Mexico to an onshore market center, where 
title is transferred to the Department of En-
ergy. These contracts are typically for 6-month 
terms, and on May 1, the Interior Department 
issued those contracts for the period of July 1 
to December 31 of this year. These contracts 
have a contingency clause to convert them 
from purely transportation to an outright sale 
contracts, but there is a 45-day notification re-
quirement before such a conversion can 
occur. 

In order to get the oil from the onshore mar-
ket center to the SPR, the Department of En-
ergy enters into exchange contracts with en-
ergy companies. Under the terms of the ex-
change contract, the contractor takes title of 
the oil at the market center, and then delivers 
other oil that meets SPR specifications at one 
of the SPR sites. Consequently, the RIK oil 
does not directly flow into the SPR. 

The language of H.R. 6022 directs the Sec-
retary of the Interior to ‘‘suspend acquisition of 
petroleum for the Strategic Petroleum Reserve 
through the royalty-in-kind program.’’ This 
means that the Department must terminate its 
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